




August 9, 2004

Dear Family,

Chris' (age 27) first professional job has come to an end.  While advertising is a great place to be for a Graphic Designer,
and the work was fulfilling and challenging, he was having a great deal of difficulty working with the owner, who repeatedly
created unnecessary crises, and was too unpredictable and irrational.  By chance, while he was bowling with us as a sub one
Thursday night, he met a former high school classmate, who happened to work for Estes Express, a nationwide freight moving
company headquartered in Richmond.  As they were discussing their lives since graduation, Chris described his work and his
displeasure with his current job situation.  His classmate mused that she thought Estes was looking for a Graphic Designer.  Chris
e-mailed his resume to her, but heard nothing for a month.  Then, he got a call on a Friday, interviewed on Monday, and was
made an offer on Tuesday.  (A far cry from the four-month long, and seven interview process that preceded his offer at the
advertising company.)  Chris accepted the offer, which was for a little more money, but superior benefits, and bade farewell to his
first "real" job.  He’s now three months into this new job and has noted that the worst day he’s experienced here is better than the
best day he had there.

Chris is now living in a friend's home, about 7 miles from here, but a little closer to the city.  His current location and the
location of his new office make for a very comfortable commute (far enough to thoroughly warm up the car, but not much
more).

Claudine (age 24) finished up her job at the Northern Stage in White River Junction, VT, and is now back home.  The
reality that continued work in this field, and in this manner, will not support more than subsistence living has finally hit her.  She
really wants her own car (I don’t understand why she has a problem with my smelly, manual transmission-equipped ‘85 VW Jetta
with a nonfunctional A/C?!) and place to live (we’d kinda like that too!).  So, she's looking for local work again.  This time, I'm
trying to get her to look higher than retail sales (I did pay for four years of college, after all!).  While she looks for something
better, she is now working for an acquaintance from church who supervises a group of data processors for Anthem.  Claudine is
working as a temp through Kelly Temporaries.

Danie continues to participate in quilting guilds, occasionally going on weekend quilting retreats (at least that's what
she's telling me!) and is also a member of a book club.  She keeps busy at home tending to our seemingly attention-starved
puppy, Sophie.  Just last month she celebrated an important event: the twenty-first anniversary of the first time she was 29!

Danie & I completed our second season of bowling, with our team moving up to seventh place.  Chris frequently subbed
on the team this year, due to a fair number of Thursday night conflicts among the team members.  He finished the season for one
of our teammates, who suffered a "mini-stroke" and was out recovering (full recovery expected, and the team member will be
back next year).  At the awards ceremony, Danie was recognized for high handicap game (259) and we were both among the top
five most-improved bowlers.  We both had higher total score games this year, but consistency still remains a problem.

No softball for me this year.  Neither the K of C Council, nor St. Michael's fielded teams.  I guess no one wanted to be a
coach.

We’ve taken several short vacations since we last wrote . . . visiting Claudine in Vermont in December (26 inches of snow



fell while we were there . . . barely slowed us down) and again for her birthday in April.  We also made a weekend trip to Baltimore
to meet up with Alex and Maria and tour the Inner Harbor area.  We’re getting ready to leave for a trip through Niagara Falls and
the Finger Lakes region on the way to the reunion.  Hope to see many of you there!

Over the last year, much has happened at our parish concerning our pastor.  For several years now, three former students
of a now closed seminary school where Fr. John Leonard had served as rector have been pursuing him, charging him with sexual
abuse during their time at the school.  While I believe Fr. John did something at that school back then (we are talking the late
sixties / early seventies here) that might raise some eyebrows today, I can’t believe that he engaged in anything that would be
considered sexual abuse.  However, I believe that these three accusers have some kind of beef with Fr. John and used the current
anti-priest political climate to effect some sort of revenge.  While nothing could be proven (indeed much of the complaintants’
testimony was contradictory and/or denied by others), the county attorney brought charges of assault (not sexual) against Fr.
John, to which he pleaded no contest and was given probation as a sentence.  Somehow, Fr. John was under the impression that
this action would clear him to go “back to work”, however, we have a new Bishop in town who is determined to stay “clean”, so he
placed Fr. John on administrative leave “pending a complete investigation” (I thought that was what the county did!).  Seeing this
as a continuation of the hell that he had been through for the previous three years, Fr. John tendered his resignation.

Fr. John did more to teach us about our faith and build community than all of the clergy I’ve every known and it’s a
shame that the diocese will not stand behind him.  We now have a new pastor who thinks himself “the great healer”, but a church
full of bitter parishioners.  St. Michael’s will never be the same!

Having completed the reactor head replacement effort for our four Virginia units, the work in our office is settling back
down to it's "normal" frenzy of activity.  Meanwhile, the growing nuclear business unit is preparing to assume ownership of the
Kewaunee Nuclear Plant in Wisconsin.  We are supposed to take over the plant after the fall refueling outage, in which its reactor
pressure vessel head is to be replaced and a power uprate implemented. However, since we’re very interested in seeing that this
outage goes well, we’ll be very much involved.  It looks like additional personnel, from our already thin staff, will be going to
Wisconsin to support the outage work.

Our little singer/songwriter buddy, Susan Greenbaum finally got to tour with pop star Jewel on a 10-show concert series,
that had them cris-crossing the Northeast for 11 days.  If you feel so inclined, you can read about her adventures at the following
websites:

http://www.richmond.com/output.cfm?id=3012819

http://www.richmond.com/output.cfm?id=3013952

http://www.richmond.com/output.cfm?id=3025357

Since returning from the tour, she has been contacted by at least two record companies.  No signing offers yet . . . but it’s
only a matter of time!
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